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COUNCIL NEWSOrdinary Council 
Meeting Dates

Wednesday 8th February

Wednesday 22nd March 

Wednesday  26th April 

Wednesday 31st May 

Wednesday 28th June 

Wednesday 26th July

Wednesday 23rd August

Wednesday 20th September

Wednesday 25th October

Wednesday 22nd November

Thursday 14th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott 
Street, Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session 
which is held at the beginning of 
each Council Meeting.

CEO Repor t

This is a relatively short month for me what with Easter and taking 
holiday?s to go overseas for a wedding. I would like to thank Jarrod 
and Sa for taking the reins whilst I have been away.

We have remained busy despite my absences with a number of 
administrative and project related tasks being undertaken.

Paul Kearney is now in town and has commenced with doing 
insurance related works associated with the Storm that decimated 
the town site; these include fencing at the Pub, Paul is also starting 
work on the CEO Shed. I am advised by our insurers that they would 
have a proposal to us regarding the repairs /  removal of Mick?s home.

I have had Stephen Vigilante undertake a site visit for the design / 
drawings for the Gascoyne River Walkway project. Once we get a 
design that Council is happy with we have a structural engineer to 
prepare the detailed plans and provide a Schedule of probable costs. 
We will use this information to seek grants for the construction of 
such.

Carnarvon-Mullewa Upgrade has commenced with THEM, 
Greenfields and the Shire undertaking a pre-start meeting with on 
the ground works scheduled to start after the Easter Break.

I am still struggling with Shire properties and land ownership. We 
have just been informed that the house Ainsley resides in is situated 
on land that the Shire does not own. Apparently we only ever had a 
lease that expired in 2004. I will work with our consultant Town 
Planner to attempt to get this resolved but it will take time as with all 
things related to land.

The recent rains have been welcomed however, there has been 
significant damage to our road infrastructure in the northern areas 
of our Shire. Greenfields are undertaking an inspection and taking 
photographs so that we can make a claim under DRFAWA.

Work is still happening with our Hatch Street Land Development, we 
have now got the Department of Lands ILUA Template, this has been 
forwarded to our solicitor to progress with the Yinggarda PBC. I am 
advised that the PBC have now got another solicitor so some of the 
work will need to start at the beginning.
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Manager  of  Finance and Corporat e Services Repor t

Today is the day of the Solar Eclipse and the Shire has just finished hosting a community 
BBQ for the viewing. Our event was attended by 40-50 people, a combination of local 
residents and visitors to our town.

Everyone enjoyed a free sausage sizzle and were gifted a pair of customised solar eclipse 
glasses for the ?show?. At 11.26am Ainsley delivered a speech welcoming all to the viewing 
party in preparation of the solar spectacular. Watching the transition that took place as 
we saw the moon cover up 92% of the sun was absolutely amazing! Joining us for this 
momentous occasion was the Member for Durack, the Hon. Melissa Price and Senator 
Linda Reynolds from the WA Liberal Party. Star-struck staff were fortunate enough to get 
a photo with the MP and the Senator celebrating this huge milestone for the Gascoyne 
region.

On the corporate front, staff are gearing up for our interim audit that is scheduled for the 
first week of May, William Buck will send two of their auditors out to the Junction for an 
onsite visit that will last for three days. In addition, staff are also preparing for another 
round of budget deliberations as we begin work on our draft budget for the 2023/24 year.

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

Aut hor  ? Ainsley Hardie, Tour ism  & Com m unit y Developm ent  Of f icer

Com m unit y-

March began with another GP Clinic with 10 local residents attending both from town and 
stations. A second meeting of the Gascoyne Town Team was also held with further steps 
taken to create and establish a community group to assist with delivering community 
events across the Upper Gascoyne.

We were notified that the judging for the National Tidy Towns Award we will need to be 
conducted again at the end of April due to the lead judge falling ill and being unable to 
complete the final three town visits. A new judging panel has been appointed and a video 
submission is being prepared with a zoom call on April 28.
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Gascoyne Junction has submitted projects for consideration in all nine categories and 
will automatically be considered for the overall tit le. A 20 minute presentation will also 
be given during the conference on the Friday showcasing Gascoyne Junction?s 
application with a focus on the Two Rivers Memorial Park and the Gascoyne Junction 
Water Sustainability Project.

Both of these projects were also submitted for consideration for the National Local 
Government Awards in the Productivity through Infrastructure and Cohesive 
Community categories.At the beginning of April, Billie hosted nine local children for a 
?Crafternoon? of Easter fun at the CRC where they used food colouring to decorate and 
dye eggs. A colouring in competition was also held. There was lots of laughter and 
chatter around the table. A successful afternoon.

Tour ism

Tourists are on the move, and despite road closures we are welcoming a steady stream 
of visitors to the area.The Solar Eclipse is the focus of many who are spending time in 
the Upper Gascoyne enroute with many planning to come back and spend time here 
after the event.It is pleasing to see.We are looking forward to a great season.

Marketing:March has continued to be a busy month with lots of promotional activities 
underway.

- Follow Up Highlight Reel on Caravan and Camping WA TV Program Channel 7
- EDM Australia?s Golden Outback: Junction Pub and Tourist Park featured in 

Outback Pub edition.
- Sunday Times: Kingsford Smith Mail Run Easter Sunday
- Seniors Newspaper April: Under Gascoyne Skies Festival
- TV Commercial Launched Southern Market Channel 7
- Perth Caravan and Camping Show

The Perth Caravan and Camping Show was a success. 36.326 patrons attended the 
event over the five days. At the Visit Upper Gascoyne stand we spoke with 1740 people 
over the 5 days and distributed 2400 Visit Upper Gascoyne Wander Outback brochures. 
6.6% of attendees left with a brochure, and we spoke just under 5% of all attendees. 
Our stand was also in prime location so many more eyes will have taken in our display 
over the 5 days.

In April we begin a focused social media campaign using content obtained through the 
Caravan and Camping WA visit. The campaign is designed to further identify and 
understand our market segments before the launch of the TV Campaign and to grow 
our audience reach through both facebook ? Visit Upper Gascoyne and Instagram 
@shireofuppergascoyne
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I attended meeting with GDC and DBCA in regards to the ongoing project of the state 
government funding for Mt Augustus National Park.I also attended a meeting with 
the Midwest, Pilbara and Gascoyne Development Commission who have joint funding 
to undertake a project to establish a model for visitor data collection across the three 
regions.This is exciting with an outcome due in November. I will continue to attend 
and provide input into this project which is very exciting for creating a strong 
database of data for seeking funding moving forward. April sees the launch of our 
Visit Upper Gascoyne tourism data collection project in conjunction with tourism 
stakeholders across the Shire.

New Enterprise: Wooramulla Eco Cultural Journeys commences tours this month in the 
Upper Gascoyne and has been hosting industry stakeholders in the Upper Gascoyne 
showcasing the Kennedy Ranges. Helicopter flights over the Ranges are also 
imminent and will be trialled in school holidays and long weekends from Gascoyne 
Junction. Winnemia Campground will run a test over the Solar Eclipse event hosting 
guests and working as an overflow site if required over this peak period.The Junction 
Pub and Tourist Park will also be hosting the Gascoyne Dash and Gascoyne in May 
events utilising existing accommodation and an overflow space on the Old Junction 
Pub site.Gascoyne Junction is a finalist in the 2023 Tiny Tourism Town Awards. 
Entering Gascoyne Junction this year was as a benchmark to see the progress we 
have made over the past two years. To become a finalist our submission needed to 
receive a score of 75% or above from the panellists to move to this final phase.  We 
have been judged on Customer Reviews of tourism stakeholders in Gascoyne 
Junction and a Submission based on:

- an introduction to our town and demonstrating the commitment to growing 
tourism and identifying our target market clearly

- an editorial of high quality with thought, style and theme directed to a target 
market with a theme that reflects the brand and values of the town (attached)

- a video that is creative and interesting to evoke an emotional response that 
reflects the brand and values of the town with narrative and imagery 
connected.

- an Itinerary encouraging visitors to spend two days and one night in Gascoyne 
Junction (see attached) consistent with the target market and reflecting the 
brand and values that have been identified in the submission (attached)

My measure of success with this submission was to have completed the submission 
and process and to receive feedback. To see us receive over 75% and be considered a 
finalist is already a victory in my eyes and makes the process a resounding success.

Thank you to everyone for your support of the tourism industry in our area.
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Manager  of  Works and Services Repor t

March/April has been another busy month for all of the works department. The town 
crew continue to keep the place looking great and have been busy preparing for the 
Solar Eclipse events and influx of tourists. Construction has begun on the CEO 
residence?s shed and will be completed in the next few weeks along with the repairs 
associated with the storm damage in February. ABBL Contractors will begin replacing 
the airstrip fence next week which had been set back due to delays in procuring 
materials. In general, we have managed to recover well from the storm damage and 
the town looks great. I would like to thank the office staff for their professionalism in 
dealing with all of the phone calls and inquiries regarding the road conditions. Once 
again we have suffered severe damage to parts of our road network from heavy rain 
and river flows just before the Easter and School Holidays and the addition of the 
Solar Eclipse. Our three grader drivers continue to do an amazing job in reopening 
roads as quickly as possible. Currently Thomas and Dameon are working in the east 
and up towards Mt Augustus while Ian has covered across from Gifford Creek to the 
Mount and down Cobra Dairy Creek. We will work towards opening up the Mt Clere 
and Pingandy region in the coming weeks and once they are accessible. I would also 
like to thank Hastings for their assistance in reopening the top end of Ullawarra and 
Edmund Gifford Creeks roads with their graders and trucks.

Figure 1 Flooding on Mt  Clere

The rainfall associated with the weather event at the start of April has significantly 
impacted our north eastern district enough to instigate another flood damage 
claim.Greenfields were quick to respond at our request and have completed a 
damage pickup on all roads that were accessible at the time.They will return to 
capture all remaining roads once conditions dry out.At this stage we are estimating a 
$3.5M to $4M claim. I will begin the process of initiating a claim with DFES/DRFAWA 
with the assistance of Greenfields.

Figure 2 Dam aged f loodway Landor  

Meekat har ra Road
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Prior to the rain event the works crew were extremely busy repairing blowouts on both 
Pimbee and Ullawarra roads. The blowouts were caused by a combination of dry 
conditions and increased heavy vehicle activity. The main areas were located within 
35kms north and south of Gascoyne Junction. These repairs were considerably costly 
as we required up to four water carts to get on top of the damage.This has had serious 
impacts to our road maintenance budget to a point where we will need to consider 
reallocating funds within the budget to continue offering a level of service for the 
remainder of the financial year.

The Mt Sandiman project has slowly progressed due to the delays caused by the 
weather event also. Blasting was successful on 7th April and Tim Caunt has completed 
lowering the crest with his dozer. Once we have reinstated our road network from the 
rain damage we will return to complete the pavement and cement stabilising. I 
anticipate to complete this project by the end of May.

Figure 3 Blast ed crest  at  Mt  Sandim an

THEM Earthmoving have mobilised to site to begin the C?von Mullewa Road upgrades. 
They will concentrate on the section between Daurie and Congo Creeks before moving 
onto the Pells section. We are anticipating to complete approximately 16km of new 
bitumen. This will take us to 64kms of upgraded road to seal along our strategic route 
to Meekatharra since 2017.

Hastings have begun maintenance grading works from Gascoyne Junction on the 
Ullawarra road. They will perform a grade and roll all the way to the Cobra Dairy Creek 
intersection as part of the commitment to the Road Use Agreement which stipulates 
their contribution of two full maintenance grades of Ullawarra road each year. This will 
also free our crew up to concentrate on other areas of the Shire.

The new CCTV cameras have been installed at five of our road closure gate locations, 
two at the Mount and three in Gascoyne Junction. The cameras have been employed 
purely to deter people from driving on closed roads and to assist in prosecuting 
offenders that do ignore road closures. Images of offenders can be provided to the 
Police who can then issue infringements along with fines from the shire itself. The 
cameras can also be used to monitor heavy vehicle movements and assist police in 
emergencies, criminal offences.
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   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    

No 
Greenfield 
Report for 
April 2023
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This article was originally published in May 21 2003.

bl ast  f r om t he past
t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   
ar t icl es on news and event s in t he upper  



16

    cal l ing  al l   l ocal  
cel ebr it ies...

The CRC is on the look out for our next 
SAY G'DAY candidates to star in future editions 

of the Gassy Gossip.

We want to know more about our community 
and our community is keen to get to know you!

So if you're interested in sharing more about 
yourself, like your favourite food, which footy 

team you support and what you like to do in your 
spare time, contact the CRC now with your 

answers to the questions below!

You could be our next local celebrity...
Full nam e:

Nicknam e:

Place of  bir t h:

Favour it e food?

Favour it e anim al?

Foot y t eam :

Where did you grow  up?

Why did you m ove t o t he Upper  Gascoyne?

How long have you l ived in t he Upper  Gascoyne?

What  do I love m ost  about  t he Upper  Gascoyne?

What  services or  event s would you l ike t o see in t he Upper  Gascoyne?
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Easy Bake Bean Cot t age Pie
INGREDIENTS
1 tbsp extra virgin olive oil

1 brown onion, finely chopped

2 garlic cloves, crushed

500g beef mince

555g can baked beans in tomato sauce

1 cup frozen peas, corn and carrot

2 tbsp worcestershire sauce

1 tbsp tomato sauce

2/3 cup grated cheese

1/2 x 1kg bag potato gems

fresh flat-leaf parsley leaves, to serve

INSTRUCTIONS

St ep 1
Preheat oven to 200C/180C fan-forced. Heat oil in a large saucepan over medium-high heat. Add 
onion. Cook, stirring, for 5 minutes or until onion softens. Add garlic. Cook for 30 seconds. Add 
mince. Cook, breaking up with a wooden spoon, for 8 minutes or until browned. Add baked beans, 
vegetables and sauces. Stir to combine. Bring to a simmer. Season with salt and pepper. Remove 
from heat.

St ep 2
Spoon mixture into an 8-cup-capacity baking dish. Sprinkle with half the cheese. Top with potato 
gems. Sprinkle with remaining cheese. Bake for 30 minutes or until golden. Sprinkle with parsley 
leaves and serve.
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JULY

4 Blanche Walker

7 Hamish McTaggart

13 Darcy McKeough

14 Carl Julian

17 Dameon Whitby

24 Jarrod Walker

30 Beth Burnett

MAY

3 Dylan Hoseason-Smith

9 Pronto

18 Betty Fletcher

27 Barney McTaggart

JUNE

19 Heejong Hwang

19 Cherie Walker

20 Sean Walker
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East er  Act ivit ies 

Wednesday 5th April we had the Gascoyne Junction town kids over to the Community 
Resource Centre for Easter Craft Activities. The kids wasted no time getting started on  
decorating their eggs with crayons before dipping them in food colouring to create a 
range of different patterns. A colouring in competition was also held for a litt le extra 
fun with Andre being our winner!

Our next GP Clinic will be on Wednesday May 3. The 
following clinic in June will be held on June 7th. You can 
make an appointment for these FREE clinics by 
contacting the Gascoyne Junction Community Resource 
Centre on 9943 0988. These can be directed to the Shire 
Admin Office during normal business hours. If you have 
been putting off a check up, or need a new referral this 
is the perfect spot to get it done.  

Gascoyne Junct ion GP Clin ic

Gascoyne Junction and the Shire of Upper Gascoyne is heading into Awards 
Season. We are currently finalists in the National Local Government Awards for 
our Two Rivers Memorial Park & Water Sustainability Projects. Gascoyne 
Junction is representing Western Australia at the National Tidy Towns Awards 
on May 19. Gascoyne Junction is also a finalised in the WA Tourism Awards as 
the Top Tiny Tourism Town in Western Australia. All of these nominations are 
possible due to not only the work of the Councillors and Shire Staff but our 
entire community is reflected so congratulations on the nominations one and 
all.   

Award Season 
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Gold 'i ' Visit or  Cent re 
The Gascoyne Junction Community Resource and Visitor Information Centre is 
now officially accredited by the Visitor Centre Association of WA. Our centre has 
meets benchmarks and standards set by the industry to deliver quality visitor 
information to those visiting our area.   

Shared Pat h Project  Updat e 
The Hatch Street shared path installation commenced on Monday the 24th of April, 
and is expected to be completed by Tuesday the 2nd of May. This includes 128 metres 
of shared cycle path, with an access ramp at each end. Paul Kearney and Ivan Bilcich 
were the contractors chosen to complete the work, and have done an amazing job.

This path will remove the risk of pedestrians and cyclists needing to use the road with 
traffic, and allow the local children to ride safely on a dedicated path. The Shire of 
Upper Gascoyne will endeavour to keep installing paths around town, to remove 
cyclists from roads where possible, and promote a safe cycling town.
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ANZAC DAY 2023 

ANZAC Day 2023 returned to the Gascoyne Junction War Memorial. 95 residents 
and visitors attended the service which commenced with a march from the CRC 
down Gregory Street to the War Memorial lead by the West Australian 10th 
Lighthorse Organisation Greenough Station and supported by members of the 
Carnarvon Horseman's Club. We thank both organisations for their support on the 
day. The march also included the students and staff from the Gascoyne Junction 
Remote Community School, dignitaries, servicemen and community members. It 
was a sight to see. The service was led by Cr Jim Caunt with a poem read by Cr Ray 
Hoseason-Smith. A wreath was laid on behalf of the community by Cr Hamish 
McTaggart. Thank you to Shane Aylmore for the Service Address and to the Hon 
Mem Beard for attending. Guests were invited to the Junction Pub and Tourist Park 
at the conclusion of the service for refreshments. Thank you to all who attended to 
give thanks to those who have served and continue to serve in the ANZAC spirit.   
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The Upper  Gascoyne has had a range of  event s celebrat ing how special i t  is t o be 

Under  Gascoyne Sk ies. St ar t ing w it h t he eclipse and ending w it h t he Gascoyne Dash, 
resident 's and visit ors alike have par t icipat ing in a var iet y of  act ivit ies. Thank  you 

for  your  suppor t

The much anticipated Solar Eclipse arrived on April 20. Residents and 
visitors gathered on the lawns of the Two Rivers Memorial Park to share 
the experience together. Donning Under Gascoyne Skies Viewing Glasses 
and getting comfortable in deck chairs, we watched the moon pass 
between earth and the sun, and the colours around us dull. A soundtrack 
of celestial songs played in the background and a free sausage sizzle was 
enjoyed. Thanks to our special surprise guests: Melissa Price MP, Sen 

Linda Reynolds and friends from the Burringurrah Police Station.

Saturday April 22 was a happening night in the Junction. The Mucky 
Duck Band were in town and again visitors and locals joined to learn 
some dance steps and hit the dance floor. For those who forgot their 
dancing shoes, it was great to see people catching up with bush songs 
playing in the background over dinner at the Junction Pub and Tourist 
Park, our fantastic hosts for the evening.    The team from the 
Astrotourism WA were also in town and set up their telescopes at the 
back of the Tourist Park. Avid astrophotographers pulled out their 
tripods and cameras to learn from visiting Astrophotographer Roger 
Groom. This was part of the Eclipse Discovery Tour that visited 27 towns 
across four regions of WA in the week before and after the Eclipse. How 
lucky were we to be one of these?  More stargazing will be happening on 
June 23 so mark the calendar now.
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The Shire's outdoor movie screen made its first appearance at the Two 
Rivers Memorial  Park for Cinema Under the Stars as part of the Under 
Gascoyne Skies Festival.  The movie ET was shown to local families and 
visitors.  After a wind free day, the wind did try to damper our efforts but a 
huge effort from the Shire events team ensured the show went on.  This 
Cinema Under the Stars event is the first of many we hope to offer in the 

cooler months to enjoy the Two Rivers Memorial Park.

The Coral Coast Helicopters Kickstarters Gascoyne Dash has been run and won for 
another year.  Congratulations to all who participated.  As we go to press the 
provisional results are still in.  Congratulations to locals Blanche Walker who is 
currently 10th in the Quad Bike Category.  Sam Carter and Cameron Tubby competed 
in the Bike category. Sam is provisionally placed 27th and Cameron is provisionally 
placed 49th.  Full results in the next edition of the Gassy Gossip.  

Johnny David Music was on hand to keep the GasDash crowd and visitors entertained 
on Saturday night at the Gascoyne Junction Pub and Tourist Park.  With outstanding 
vocals he entertained the crowd with Take Me Home Country Road, epic rock ballads 
from Queen and Meatloaf along with classic crowd pleasers that had people on the 
dance floor and a crowd begging for more.  Another fantastic night of live music at the 
Junction.  
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER 
MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or 
your items for sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  
Whether its for one month or year round this is the place to be 

seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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SMOKO TIME
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